British Chapter ISMRM 2004 Annual Meeting, Edinburgh

The 2004 Annual Meeting was held in Edinburgh on 2nd and 3rd September, coinciding with the end of the Festival. Approximately 70 delegates had attended the previous afternoon’s workshop on Image Processing that was expertly organised by David Atkinson. 

There was a very pleasing turnout of approximately 115 delegates (including 43 students) for the main meeting, so evidently the geographical location had not deterred people. Crammed into the busy scientific programme were eight invited lectures, 31 proffered lectures and 43 posters. Time constraints meant that many worthy abstracts had to be accepted as posters rather than talks, and it was difficult deciding which. No less than 31 Student Stipends were awarded to students who were first authors on accepted abstracts.

Jim Hutchison (Aberdeen) delivered the Bill Moore Memorial Lecture, recalling the exciting early work in Aberdeen that led to the development of one of the world’s first  whole body MRI scanners. The contributions of PostDocs, students and goats to this groundbreaking work were noted. Doug Rothman (Yale) lent an international flavour to the meeting by giving a wonderful lecture in which he proved that MR spectroscopy doesn’t have to be dull compared with imaging.

The range of proffered abstracts enabled us to broaden our original sessions to include Heart and Lung, Diffusion Imaging, Perfusion Imaging, Safety, Molecular Imaging, Advanced Spectroscopy, Clinical fMRI and MR in Cancer. Each session was introduced by an invited lecture from an acknowledged expert. The high quality of the talks could be judged from the large proportion of delegates who stayed for the Friday afternoon sessions.

An informal reception was held at the “Dynamic Earth” visitor attraction after the Workshop. It proved to be an interesting venue that justified dodging the traffic on the way. The Conference Dinner was held in the magnificent neo-classical Playfair Library, part of the University’s central buildings. Peter Morris was officially thanked for many years of service to the British Chapter, and presented with engraved tumblers together with a bottle of locally distilled liquid for QA purposes. Certificates and prizes were awarded for the best three posters, after much agonising on the part of the judges. 

The overall impression was that MR research is very much alive and kicking in the UK. Any one of the sessions would have been worthy of the parent society’s annual meeting. 

A big thank you to all who helped with the organisation and smooth running of the meeting. See you in Oxford, 31st August – 2nd September 2005.

Ian Marshall

Chair of Local Organising Committee

